



## FEATURE

## CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

## US opioid prescribing: the federal government advisers with recent ties to big pharma

With the US facing an epidemic of opioid deaths linked to overprescribing, **Tim Schwab** finds that the influential National Academies of Science, Engineering and Medicine has not disclosed that one of its presidents, and members of a panel it convened to advise on prescribing opioids, had recent links to the drug industry

Tim Schwab *independent journalist, Washington, DC, and 2019 Alicia Patterson Foundation fellow*

As lawsuits proliferate against members of the Sackler family, owners of Purdue Pharma, for allegedly downplaying the risks of Purdue's opioid painkiller Oxycontin (oxycodone), the family faces not only potentially bankrupting legal costs but also the end of its long history of philanthropy.<sup>1,2</sup>

Universities, museums, and civic institutions are sending a message to the billionaire Sacklers: your "blood money" is no longer good here.<sup>3</sup>

"It's like tobacco money at this point," Art Caplan, professor of bioethics at New York University, told *The BMJ*.

In 2007 Purdue pleaded guilty to criminal charges that it downplayed the addictiveness of Oxycontin.<sup>4</sup> The Sacklers' role in the opioid addiction crisis "makes any of their funding of research, either institutionally or to investigators, hyper-suspect," Caplan says.

Yet a scientific body that advises the US federal government on opioid policies, the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering and Medicine (NASEM), is staying quiet about at least \$14m (£11.6m; €12.6) it has received from Raymond and Beverly Sackler since 2008.

And a new NASEM project commissioned by the US Food and Drug Administration will advise federal policymakers on clinical practice guidelines for prescribing opioids,<sup>5</sup> increased prescribing being one driver of the addiction crisis that is responsible for 50 000 US deaths a year.<sup>6</sup>

NASEM told *The BMJ* that the 15 academics it has appointed to the panel, serving pro bono for the 16 months of the project, are free of conflicts of interest. But *The BMJ* has found that seven panelists disclosed ties to the drug or healthcare industry in recent scholarly work on pain.

Additionally, *The BMJ* has discovered that the president of the National Academy of Medicine since 2014, Victor Dzau, had financial ties as recently as 2018 to Medtronic, which markets a device to deliver pain medicine. After inquiries from *The BMJ*

Dzau published a letter of clarification about his financial interests in *JAMA*,<sup>7</sup> and the journal corrected two articles Dzau wrote about the academies' opioids work, disclosing his ties to Medtronic.<sup>8,9</sup> New financial disclosures have been or will be added to at least three other articles by Dzau on different topics, *The BMJ* has learnt, including in *JAMA*, the *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, and *The BMJ*.<sup>10-12</sup>

The national academies have attracted concern before about their failure to disclose conflicts of interest. These new revelations draw attention to its unusual policies on conflicts and reflect problems coming to light elsewhere in US medical research. For example, last year the chief medical officer of New York City's Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, José Baselga, resigned after the media reported that he had not disclosed industry ties in his scholarly work.<sup>13</sup>

### Recruiting panelists, disclosing conflicts

In November 2018 NASEM convened the first meeting of its new panel, declaring all panelists free of financial conflicts. But three months earlier *Pediatrics* had published a commentary about the "national opioid epidemic" by panelist Steven Weisman, medical director of pain management at the Children's Hospital of Wisconsin, in which he disclosed having "conducted trials involving opioid medication in children for [drug maker] the Medicines Company" and receiving "honoraria for lecturing on pain and analgesia."<sup>14</sup>

The year before, in the *Journal of Pain*, Weisman disclosed having worked with the drug companies Purdue, Pfizer Janssen, Grünenthal, the Medicines Company, Depomed, Cadence, and Mallinckrodt.<sup>15</sup> The federal Open Payments database of industry payments to physicians shows that Weisman's financial ties to drug companies have been significant and long standing, including more than \$40 000 in research funding from Purdue between 2013 and 2015.<sup>16</sup>

Weisman told *The BMJ* that he made financial disclosures to NASEM, adding that he ended all relationships with drug companies involved with drugs for pain before joining the panel. “I am, as best as one can be, always squeaky clean,” he said. “It’s not my decision here how the National Academies defines . . . conflicts of interest . . . I would agree with you that transparency is of the utmost importance.”

NASEM declined to tell *The BMJ* how it determined that Weisman, or any other panelist, was free of conflicts of interest. But it said that its policy considers only “current” interests, ignoring “past interests that have expired, no longer exist, and cannot reasonably affect current behavior.”

Lisa Bero, who researches scientific integrity at the University of Sydney, expressed surprise at NASEM’s focus on “current” interests, telling *The BMJ* that almost all medical research bodies require public disclosure of previous financial interests, usually going back three years. They also take the “duration of the financial tie into account, with longer standing relationships considered more severe and influential,” she said. Bero sat on a 2009 NASEM panel on conflicts of interest that specifically highlighted these points.<sup>17</sup>

## Consulting and speaker fees

Panelist Rosemary Polomano, associate dean for practice at the University of Pennsylvania school of nursing, has several times in the past decade disclosed industry ties in her scholarly publications related to pain management.<sup>18 19</sup> A January 2018 article about opioids she coauthored in *Pain Medicine* disclosed consulting and speaker fees from drug companies Salix, Mallinckrodt, and Shionogi.<sup>20</sup> AcelRx, which makes the prescription opioid Dsuvia (sufentanil), told *The BMJ* it had twice paid Polomano honorariums in the past four years. Polomano did not respond to inquiries from *The BMJ*.

Journalists have several times investigated the panelist Richard Payne’s extensive history of industry ties.<sup>21 22</sup> He was professor emeritus at Duke University’s divinity school but died in January 2019, after the panel began its work. Payne’s biography on the NASEM website notes that he had been bioethics chair of the Center for Practical Ethics and past president of the American Pain Society but doesn’t mention these groups’ substantial funding from Purdue and other opioids makers in recent years. A 2019 US Congressional investigation, unrelated to the National Academies, criticized these and other industry funded groups for “minimizing the risk of opioid addiction and promoting opioids for chronic pain.”<sup>23</sup> In the biographies of several members of its new opioids panel, NASEM cites their work with groups identified by Congress.<sup>24</sup>

Andrew Kolodny, co-director of opioid policy research at Brandeis University, sees NASEM’s recruitment of scientists with recent ties to opioid manufacturers as “inexcusable when one considers the history of our opioid addiction epidemic,” he told *The BMJ* from Oklahoma, where he was serving as an expert witness in the state’s civil litigation against the opioid maker Johnson and Johnson.

“The reason we wound up here is precisely because of a failure to regulate conflicts of interest,” Kolodny told *The BMJ*. “We had doctors with financial ties to opioid manufacturers working on guidelines that call for much more aggressive prescribing.”

Given the National Academies’ own financial ties to the Sacklers, Kolodny noted, you might expect them to go “out of their way to exclude any member from this panel who would have a financial tie to an opioid manufacturer,” whether current or previous. “I don’t agree that if someone stopped taking money

from Purdue yesterday they would be free of conflicts of interest,” he said.

## Four more panelists had links

Four other panelists have disclosed industry ties in recent scholarly work.

Cardinale Smith, professor of medicine at the Icahn School of Medicine at Mount Sinai in New York, disclosed in a 2019 article on palliative care having received an “honorarium” and playing a “consulting or advisory or role” for the drug company Teva.<sup>25</sup>

“I did disclose it [to NASEM] and it was deemed not to be a conflict of interest,” she told *The BMJ*, declining to comment further. The Open Payments database shows that Smith was paid \$5400 from Teva last August.

Johns Hopkins University professor of anesthesiology Mark Bicket disclosed in a 2019 article about opioids in the *American Journal of Surgery* that he “serves on the advisory board of and holds stock options in Axial Healthcare.”<sup>26</sup> The journal received the article after the NASEM panel commenced. Bicket did not respond to inquiries from *The BMJ*.

*The BMJ* has no evidence that any panelist other than Bicket continued or started new commercial relationships since joining the panel and no evidence that any panelist withheld any information from NASEM.

The University of Pennsylvania professor of medicine Mucio Delgado disclosed in a 2019 *American Journal of Emergency Medicine* article having received an “honorarium” for participating in an “Expert Roundtable on opioid prescribing convened by United Health Group.”<sup>27</sup> Delgado told *The BMJ* that this was for travel expenses related to the 2017 event. “I do not have any ongoing potential conflicts of interests,” he told *The BMJ*.

In a December 2018 article Eric Sun, professor of anesthesiology at Stanford University, disclosed payment from the opioid maker Egalet.<sup>28</sup> He told *The BMJ* that this was for “a 1 hour talk I had with some of their staff a couple years ago for which I was paid a few hundred dollars.” Sun did not answer *The BMJ*’s questions about whether he’d disclosed this to NASEM.

## A history of missteps on transparency

The national academies have drawn previous scrutiny for not disclosing ties to opioid manufacturers and distributors. The *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel* in 2014 reported that nearly half the panelists who wrote a 2011 NASEM report had ties to opioid makers in the three years before the panel formed.<sup>29</sup> This report concluded that almost two Americans in five have chronic pain.<sup>30</sup>

But experts quoted in the *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel* called this number inflated and worried that it could be used to justify increases in prescriptions of opioid painkillers.<sup>31</sup> The FDA cited the two in five statistic in subsequent regulatory approvals of opioids.

In 2016 NASEM again faced public criticism for work on opioids, when Senator Ron Wyden criticized its recruitment of panelists with ties to advocacy groups funded by opioid makers.<sup>32</sup> After several investigations into undisclosed financial conflicts in its work, in 2017 NASEM announced that it was revamping its conflict of interest policies for panelists.<sup>33</sup> Two years later, its 2003 policy still stands.

“Potential updates to our . . . policy are under consideration,” spokeswoman Dana Korsen told *The BMJ*.

Over the years NASEM has often dismissed allegations of conflicts of interest among its panelists. In an opinion article in *JAMA* in October 2014 it dismissed news reports of undisclosed conflicts in its opioids work, arguing that its panelists were “thoroughly vetted.”<sup>34</sup>

Yet one of the article’s authors, Victor Dzau, president of the National Academy of Medicine, did not disclose his own industry ties.

## NAM president Victor Dzau

When Dzau joined the National Academy of Medicine (then called the Institute of Medicine) as its president in 2014, his history of private sector work—with Medtronic, Corgentech, PepsiCo, Alnylam, and Genzyme—made headlines. NASEM said it would forbid someone in Dzau’s position from participating “in anything in which they have a financial conflict of interest” and that he would have to cut all industry ties before his tenure began, on 1 July 2014.<sup>35</sup>

NASEM confirmed this to *The BMJ*: “Prior to joining the Institute of Medicine/National Academy of Medicine, Dr Dzau ended his former relationships with corporations and has since taken on no new relationships or paid activities with any for-profit companies.”

Likewise Dzau told *The BMJ* that he “ceased all activities with all commercial entities after I joined [the academy] to avoid any conflict.” He also emphasized, “I have resigned from all relationships and divested the holdings since I became the president of NAM. I have no new relationship since 2014.”

But this doesn’t seem to tell the whole story.

In October 2014, the month *JAMA* published the opioids opinion article, Medtronic reported paying Dzau \$220 000 in fees and stock that fiscal year for his previous service as a director.<sup>36</sup> Dzau resigned from Medtronic before joining the National Academy of Medicine, but the day before he took over as president, on 30 June, Medtronic reported that he owned more than 18 000 shares in the company, valued then at more than \$1m.<sup>37</sup>

Medtronic sells many products that could be relevant to activities that Dzau is responsible for at the academy and discussed in his scholarly work, including an implant that delivers opioids to patients. The company reports more than \$1bn in annual net sales related to “pain therapies,”<sup>38,39</sup> and its corporate materials on its pain products even cite the academies’ work on opioids.<sup>40</sup>

When asked whether he held investments in Medtronic after joining the National Academy of Medicine, Dzau initially told *The BMJ*, “My bank manages my money and I keep at arm’s length and do not get involved.” He noted, “I have no financial interests in any companies that overlap with my work.”

After requests for clarification, Dzau told *The BMJ* that he didn’t fully divest from Medtronic—as well as other unnamed “pharma stocks”—until 2018, saying that he had received “deferred compensation” from Medtronic from which he could not immediately divest under US tax rules. Dzau did not directly respond to *The BMJ*’s further questions about whether he had other industry investments during his tenure at the academy. At various points in correspondence Dzau told *The BMJ* that his assets were “managed like a blind trust.”

NASEM told *The BMJ* that it was aware of these ties: “As is common practice, for that board service [at Medtronic] he was compensated with shares, which were scheduled to be divested upon a predetermined vesting schedule.”

Outside experts, when informed of Dzau’s ties to Medtronic till 2018, raised concerns. “It’s always been an important part of the national academies to be independent and objective. Having any industry ties compromises that objectivity, and for the head of the National Academy of Medicine to have financial ties to a pharmaceutical or medical device company is highly problematic,” notes Adriane Fugh-Berman, a pharmacology professor at Georgetown University who serves as an expert witness on behalf of plaintiffs in cases related to opioids and medical devices.

## Lack of public disclosure

Revelations of Dzau’s financial ties to Medtronic during his first several years at the National Academy of Medicine raise questions about why it wasn’t previously publicly disclosed, such as in his 2014 *JAMA* article about opioids.

“Frankly, I was new and within months of my new job, and it did not occur to me that there is a conflict with Medtronic,” Dzau said.

When *The BMJ* initially asked Dzau for examples of disclosures he had made since joining the academy, he said, “None of the papers I wrote received financial support from commercial entities and my past financial relationships were not relevant to the published work or have any appearance of influence.”

Later, Dzau told *The BMJ* that he had corresponded with unnamed journals in which he’d published, and “they agreed that my disclosures are in compliance.”

When *The BMJ* asked *JAMA* about Dzau’s disclosures, the journal said it would investigate. Shortly after, Dzau published a letter of clarification in *JAMA*,<sup>7</sup> disclosing his “having served previously as a member of the board of Medtronic Inc . . . and receiving compensation from that company.” Dzau’s letter also stated that he had “sold health care-related stocks to eliminate all potential financial conflicts of interest” before joining the academy on 1 July 2014—without mentioning that he did not fully divest from Medtronic until 2018.<sup>7</sup>

Dzau referred *The BMJ*’s questions to *JAMA*, which defended the new disclosures as “accurate,” telling *The BMJ*, “There will be no further comment.”

*JAMA* also published corrections to two of Dzau’s publications on opioids, the 2014 opinion article and one from 2019, to disclose his Medtronic ties,<sup>8,9</sup> as well as a third article about precision medicine, disclosing Dzau’s ties to Alnylam because of the company’s interest in “targeted gene therapy.”<sup>10</sup>

Dzau told *The BMJ* that its inquiries had “sensitized” him to the importance of financial disclosures, but he downplayed the corrections: “There was no sense from *JAMA* and its response that I was withholding information but we agreed that ‘out of abundance of caution’ to write a note of clarification,” he said.

Dzau also sent a rapid response on *bmj.com*<sup>12</sup> to disclose his ties belatedly for two publications he coauthored in *The BMJ* about Ebola and the World Health Organization<sup>41,42</sup>—“in the spirit of transparency”—not because he believes they are conflicts of interest.

Like many medical journals, *JAMA* and *The BMJ* require authors to follow the guidelines of the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors. These ask authors to disclose “interactions with ANY entity that could be considered broadly relevant to the work” during the previous 36 months. “If there is any question, it is usually better to disclose a relationship than not to do so,” the disclosure form notes.

Other recent publications by Dzau appear to cover topics relevant to Medtronic's interests, such as the more than \$10bn in annual net sales the company reports for its cardiovascular products.<sup>38</sup> For example, a 2017 article Dzau coauthored in the *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* examined recommendations from a NASEM panel, co-sponsored by Medtronic.<sup>43</sup> The article favorably mentioned Medtronic twice; Dzau, a cardiologist, made no disclosures.<sup>11</sup>

After *The BMJ* made inquiries to Dzau, he contacted the *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, offering to update his disclosures, but also saying he did not believe the article was "relevant to Medtronic . . . products, research or interests." Correspondence that Dzau shared with *The BMJ* shows that the journal agreed.

When contacted by *The BMJ*, however, the journal said it would update Dzau's disclosures, declining to discuss its decision.

## An opioids and ethics leader at the academies

Though Dzau's scholarly work on opioids now discloses his ties to Medtronic, it is unknown how NASEM managed this relationship.

It told *The BMJ* that Dzau has disclosed all his financial interests to it privately and complies with its policy. But it declined to provide Dzau's disclosures, its staff conflict of interest policy, or any examples of its having publicly disclosed Dzau's industry ties or asking Dzau to recuse himself from its activities.

Dzau repeatedly distanced himself from the work of the current opioids panel, telling *The BMJ* he has no "direct oversight." He explained that the panel was not convened by National Academy of Medicine but by NASEM's separate National Research Council, on whose governing board Dzau sits.

Dzau's other work on opioids includes authoring scholarly articles about the national academies' work, such as those in *JAMA*, and currently chairing a NASEM led public-private partnership of over 55 groups to counter the opioid epidemic.<sup>44</sup>

According to a job description Dzau sent *The BMJ*, his duties at the National Academy of Medicine also include setting "a high standard of intellectual integrity, neutrality, and honesty in all that NAM does."

Dzau spoke about the importance of managing conflicts of interest at a NASEM workshop in 2015, co-sponsored by Medtronic. In a written summary of his presentation, NASEM did not disclose Dzau's ties to Medtronic and emphasized his independence, noting that he had stepped away from all commercial activities before joining the National Academy of Medicine. "In this capacity, there cannot be any real or perceived COI [conflict of interest]," it said.<sup>45</sup>

Dzau said that it "did not occur" to him to make disclosures. "In my mind I had already removed all competing interests out of my involvement. This is simply the fact," he told *The BMJ*.

## Following the money

A private institution, NASEM publishes cumulative donations in bands instead of full financial details. In total, the Sacklers, one of its top donors, have given between \$10m and \$25m.

It declined to provide more details to *The BMJ* or to say whether it continues to receive Sackler funding. Dzau emphasized to *The BMJ* that no Sackler funding was endowed specifically to the National Academy of Medicine.

"I have no say whatsoever on how the other academies decide on the use of their endowment," he told *The BMJ*.

Annual financial reports provide a glimpse into the destination of at least some of the Sacklers' funding, none of which directly concerns opioids: \$2m in 2008 to create a scientific forum between US and UK researchers, \$2m in 2011 to support biomedical studies, and \$10m in 2015 to fund a research prize.<sup>46-50</sup>

These reports also acknowledge NASEM having received millions of dollars from other drug companies that could have interests in its work, including beyond opioids. Merck has given between \$5m and \$10m in total. AstraZeneca, Bristol Myers Squibb, GlaxoSmithKline, Johnson and Johnson, Eli Lilly, Novartis, Pfizer, Sanofi-Aventis, and United Therapeutics have each given between \$1m and \$5m. Medtronic has given between \$100 000 and \$500 000.

Competing interests: I have read and understood BMJ's policy on declaration of interests and declare the following interests: in previous employment, at the public interest group Food and Water Watch, I gave an invited presentation to the National Academies on conflicts of interest in 2014, and reported undisclosed industry ties in the academies' agricultural work in 2017 (doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0172317).

Provenance and peer review: Commissioned; not externally peer reviewed.

- Hakim D, Rabin RC, Rashbau WK. Lawsuits lay bare Sackler family's role in opioid crisis. *New York Times*. Apr 2019. <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/01/health/sacklers-oxycotin-lawsuits.html>.
- Bernstein L, Zezima K. Purdue Pharma, State of Oklahoma research settlement in landmark opioid case. *Washington Post*. Mar 2019. [https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/purdue-pharma-state-of-oklahoma-reach-settlement-in-landmark-opioid-lawsuit/2019/03/26/69aa5cda-4f11-11e9-a3f7-78b7525a8d5f\\_story.html](https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/purdue-pharma-state-of-oklahoma-reach-settlement-in-landmark-opioid-lawsuit/2019/03/26/69aa5cda-4f11-11e9-a3f7-78b7525a8d5f_story.html).
- Walters J. "This is blood money": Tate shuns Sacklers—and others urged to follow. *Guardian*. Mar 2019. <https://www.theguardian.com/artanddesign/2019/mar/24/sackler-money-tate-modern-art-nan-goldin-oxycotin>.
- Meier B. In guilty plea, OxyContin maker to pay \$600 million. *New York Times*. May 2007. <https://www.nytimes.com/2007/05/10/business/11drug-web.html>.
- National Academy of Medicine Health and Medicine Division. Evidence-based clinical practice guidelines for prescribing opioids for acute pain. <http://nationalacademies.org/hmd/Activities/MentalHealth/GuidelinesforPrescribingOpioids.aspx>.
- Hedegeard H, Miniño A, Warner M. Drug overdose deaths in the United States, 1999-2017: data brief 329. US Centers for Disease Control. Nov 2018. <https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db329.htm>.
- Dzau VJ. Clarification of reporting of potential conflicts of interest in JAMA articles. *JAMA* 2019;(Jul). . 10.1001/jama.2019.11051 31310651
- Dzau VJ, Pizzo PA. Relieving pain in America: insights from an Institute of Medicine committee. *JAMA* 2014;312:1507-8. 10.1001/jama.2014.12986 25321905
- Leshner AI, Dzau VJ. Medication-based treatment to address opioid use disorder. *JAMA* 2019;321:2071-2. 10.1001/jama.2019.5523 31046072
- Dzau VJ, Ginsburg GS. Realizing the full potential of precision medicine in health and health care. *JAMA* 2016;316:1659-60. 10.1001/jama.2016.14117 27669484
- Fuster V, Frazer J, Snair M, Vedanthan R, Dzau VCommittee on Global Health and the Future of the United States: A Report of the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering and Medicine. The future role of the United States in global health: emphasis on cardiovascular disease. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2017;70:3140-56. 10.1016/j.jacc.2017.11.009 29198877
- Dzau VJ. Clarification of potential competing interests. [rapid response to Sridhar D et al. Facing forward after Ebola: questions for the next director general of the World Health Organization]. *BMJ* 2019. <https://www.bmj.com/content/353/bmj.i2666/rr-0>.
- Thomas K, Ornstein C. "Top cancer doctor, forced out over ties to drugmakers, joins their ranks." *ProPublica*. Jan 2019. <https://www.propublica.org/article/astrazeneca-hires-dr-jose-baselga>.
- Krane EJ, Weisman SJ, Walco GA, Krane, Steven J, Weisman, Gary A, Walco. The national opioid epidemic and the risk of outpatient opioids in children. *Pediatrics* 2018;142:e20181623. 10.1542/peds.2018-1623 30012558
- Walco GA, Gove N, Phillips J, Weisman SJ. Opioid analgesics administered for pain in the inpatient pediatric setting. *J Pain* 2017;18:1270-6. 10.1016/j.jpain.2017.06.001 28652205
- US Health and Human Services. Center for Medicare Systems. OpenPayments Database. <https://www.cms.gov/openpayments>. [queried 20 May 2019]
- Institute of Medicine. *Conflict of interest in medical research, education, and practice*. National Academies Press, 2009, 10.17226/12598.
- Polomano RC, Dunwoody CJ, Krenzischek DA, Rathmell JP. Perspective on pain management in the 21st century. *Pain Manag Nurs* 2008;9(Suppl):S3-10. 10.1016/j.pmn.2007.11.002 18294589
- Polomano RC, Fillman M, Giordano NA, Vallerand AH, Nicely KL, Jungquist CR. Multimodal analgesia for acute postoperative and trauma-related pain. *Am J Nurs* 2017;117(Suppl 1):S12-26. 10.1097/01.NAJ.0000513527.71934.73 28212146
- Argoff CE, Alford DP, Fudin J, et al. Rational urine drug monitoring in patients receiving opioids for chronic pain: consensus recommendations. *Pain Med* 2018;19:97-117. 10.1093/pm/pnx285 29206984
- Perrone M, Wieder B. Pro-painkiller echo chamber shaped policy and drug epidemic. Center for Public Integrity. Sep 2016. <https://publicintegrity.org/state-politics/pro-painkiller-echo-chamber-shaped-policy-amid-drug-epidemic>.

- 22 Fauber J. 9 of 19 experts on pain panel tied to drug companies. *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*. <http://archive.jsonline.com/watchdog/watchdogreports/9-of-19-experts-on-pain-panel-tied-to-drug-companies-b99297383z1-264557901.html>.
- 23 US Senate Homeland Security and Government Affairs Committee. Minority staff report: fueling an epidemic, report two. Feb 2018. <https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/REPORT-Fueling%20an%20Epidemic-Exposing%20the%20Financial%20Ties%20Between%20Opioid%20Manufacturers%20and%20Third%20Party%20Advocacy%20Groups.pdf>.
- 24 National Academy of Medicine Health and Medicine Division. Evidence-based clinical practice guidelines for prescribing opioids for acute pain: biographies of current committee members. <https://www8.nationalacademies.org/pa/projectview.aspx?key=HMD-HCS-18-06>.
- 25 Yu JA, Ray KN, Park SY, et al. System-level factors associated with use of outpatient specialty palliative care among patients with advanced cancer. *J Oncol Pract* 2019;15:e10-9. 10.1200/JOP.18.00234 30407881
- 26 Bicket MC, Murimi IB, Mansour O, Wu CL, Alexander GC. Association of new opioid continuation with surgical specialty and type in the United States. *Am J Surg* 2019;S0002-9610(19)30127-8. 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2019.04.010 31023548
- 27 Lowenstein M, Kilaru A, Perrone J, et al. Barriers and facilitators for emergency department initiation of buprenorphine: A physician survey. *Am J Emerg Med* 2019;S0735-6757(19)30109-3. 10.1016/j.ajem.2019.02.025 30803850
- 28 Sun E, Moshfegh J, Rishel CA, Cook CE, Goode AP, George SZ. Association of early physical therapy with long-term opioid use among opioid-naïve patients with musculoskeletal pain. *JAMA Netw Open* 2018;1:e185909. 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2018.5909 30646297
- 29 Fauber J. 9 of 19 experts on pain panel tied to drug companies. *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*. Jun 2014. <http://archive.jsonline.com/watchdog/watchdogreports/9-of-19-experts-on-pain-panel-tied-to-drug-companies-b99297383z1-264557901.html>.
- 30 Institute of Medicine Committee on Advancing Pain Research, Care, and Education. Relieving pain in America: a blueprint for transforming prevention, care, education, and research. National Academies Press, 2011. <https://www.nap.edu/catalog/13172/relieving-pain-in-america-a-blueprint-for-transforming-prevention-care>.
- 31 Fauber J. Chronic pain statistic called exaggerated, misleading. *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*. Jun 2014. <http://archive.jsonline.com/watchdog/watchdogreports/chronic-pain-statistic-called-exaggerated-misleading-b99287713z1-264515601.html>.
- 32 Wyden R. United States Senate. Letter to Victor Dzau, National Academy of Medicine. Jul 2016. <https://www.finance.senate.gov/ranking-members-news/wyden-concerned-by-national-academy-committee-ties-to-opioid-manufacturers>
- 33 Basken P. Under fire, National Academies toughen conflict-of-interest policy. *Chronicle of Higher Ed* 2017 April 25. <https://www.chronicle.com/article/Under-Fire-National-Academies/239885>.
- 34 Dzau VJ, Pizzo PA. Relieving pain in America: insights from an Institute of Medicine committee. *JAMA* 2014;312:1507-8. 10.1001/jama.2014.12986 25321905
- 35 Johnson SR. Possible conflict of interest for IOM's Dzau, reporter says. *Mod Healthc* Feb 2014. <https://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20140220/BLOG/302209995/possible-conflict-of-interest-for-iom-s-dzau-reporter-says>.
- 36 Securities and Exchange Commission. Medtronic amendment No 3 to form S-4. Oct 2014. <https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1613103/000119312514376633/d741931ds4a.htm>.
- 37 Securities and Exchange Commission. Medtronic form 3 filing for Victor Dzau. Jul 2014. <https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/64670/000124636014003101/xslF345X03/form.xml>.
- 38 Securities and Exchange Commission. Medtronic form 10-k for fiscal year 2019. <https://www.sec.gov/ix?doc=/Archives/edgar/data/1613103/000161310319000028/mdt-2019426x10k.htm>.
- 39 Carlson J. Medtronic touts treatment to wean patients off pain pills. *Minneapolis Star-Tribune*. Oct 2018. <https://www.apnews.com/5a2f302e8a541839f86abda0b0cbd76>.
- 40 Medtronic. Using medical technology to relieve pain and disrupt the opioid epidemic. [https://www.medtronic.com/content/dam/medtronic-com/global/Corporate/meaningful-innovation/using-medical-technology-to-relieve-and-disrupt-the-opioid-epidemic\\_paper\\_av\\_mi\\_corpmark.pdf](https://www.medtronic.com/content/dam/medtronic-com/global/Corporate/meaningful-innovation/using-medical-technology-to-relieve-and-disrupt-the-opioid-epidemic_paper_av_mi_corpmark.pdf).
- 41 Moon S, Leigh J, Woskie L, et al. Post-Ebola reforms: ample analysis, inadequate action. *BMJ* 2017;356:j280. 10.1136/bmj.j280 28115316
- 42 Sridhar D, Kickbusch I, Moon S, et al. Facing forward after Ebola: questions for the next director general of the World Health Organization. *BMJ* 2016;353:i2666. 10.1136/bmj.i2666 27193334
- 43 National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. *Global health and the future role of the United States*. National Academies Press, 2017. 10.17226/24737.
- 44 National Academy of Medicine. Action collaborative on countering the US opioid epidemic. <https://nam.edu/programs/action-collaborative-on-countering-the-u-s-opioid-epidemic>.
- 45 Institute of Medicine's Forum on Public-Private Partnerships for Global Health and Safety. Exploring shared value in global health and safety. Presentation by Victor Dzau. Dec 2015. National Academies of National Academies of Sciences Exploring Shared Value in Global Health and Safety: workshop summary. National Academies Press
- 46 National Academies of Sciences. Report of the treasurer of the National Academy of Sciences for the year ended December 31, 2008. National Academies Press, 2009. <https://www.nap.edu/catalog/12686/report-of-the-treasurer-of-the-national-academy-of-sciences-for-the-year-ended-december-31-2008>.
- 47 National Academies of Sciences. Report of the treasurer of the National Academy of Sciences for the year ended December 31, 2011. National Academies Press, 2012. <https://www.nap.edu/catalog/13445/report-of-the-treasurer-of-the-national-academy-of-sciences-for-the-year-ended-december-31-2011>.
- 48 National Academies of Sciences. Report of the treasurer of the National Academy of Sciences for the year ended December 31, 2015. National Academies Press, 2016. <https://www.nap.edu/catalog/23558/report-of-the-treasurer-of-the-national-academy-of-sciences-for-the-year-ended-december-31-2015>
- 49 National Academies of Sciences. Report of the treasurer of the National Academy of Sciences for the year ended December 31, 2016. National Academies Press, 2017. <https://www.nap.edu/catalog/24826/report-of-the-treasurer-of-the-national-academy-of-sciences-for-the-year-ended-december-31-2016>.
- 50 National Academies of Sciences. Report of the treasurer for the year ended December 31, 2017. National Academies Press, 2018. <https://www.nap.edu/catalog/25177/report-of-the-treasurer-for-the-year-ended-december-31-2017>.

Published by the BMJ Publishing Group Limited. For permission to use (where not already granted under a licence) please go to <http://group.bmj.com/group/rights-licensing/permissions>